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MINUTES


MARCH 10, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Special Counsel Leiter, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Conway proposed reopening the public hearing on the Northeast Ridge EIR addendum to allow more public comments.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-05 making the findings and granting preliminary approval of the 2007 Addendum to the 1983 Final Environmental Impact Report on the Northeast Ridge Residential Development, subject to final approval and certification at a later date

City Attorney Toppel reviewed the resolution and noted the proposed action is preliminary approval of the 2007 Environmental Impact Report (EIR) addendum for the Northeast Ridge.  He said the second resolution calls for conceptual approval of the related permits.  Mr. Toppel noted that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service is in the process of preparing an environmental assessment of the impacts of the proposed changes on the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP), and that document will be disseminated for public review before final adoption.  He advised that if the City Council grants preliminary approval of the 2007 EIR amendment and land use entitlements, these actions will not become final until the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service completes its review.  He said the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service is expected to release its environmental assessment soon, and announcements will be posted on the City’s Website as soon as the document is available.

City Attorney Toppel explained that City Council approval comes before U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service approval in this process because the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service wants a secure HCP funding mechanism in place before approving the HCP amendment and incidental take permit.  He said members of the public will have an opportunity to submit comments to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service as part of that process.

Special Counsel Leiter drew attention to the staff report for a summary of public comments and responses regarding the adequacy of the EIR addendum.  She said the kinds of changes of circumstances warranting a new EIR are intended to be site-specific factors, and the purpose of the analysis is to compare the impacts of the 2007 project with what has already been approved.  She noted that the revised project has 80 fewer housing units, which will reduce vehicle trips, and 20 more acres of undisturbed habitat, which means less grading.  She observed that the City has made significant achievements since 1982 in protecting habitat and acquiring open space.

Special Counsel Leiter stated that the proposed project is consistent with the City’s Zoning Ordinance, Housing Element, and other planning documents.  She said the Open Space Plan recognizes the existence of the HCP and the need for citizens and local governments to work with county and state agencies to coordinate management efforts.  To focus development away from valuable habitat, she noted, the City adopted a density transfer program as an incentive for property owners to build in less sensitive areas.

Special Counsel Leiter reviewed key policies and programs from Brisbane’s General Plan pertaining to the Northeast Ridge.  She noted that the Conservation chapter of the General Plan discusses the complexity of the regulatory framework and the relationships between private property owners, the public, and government agencies.  She pointed out that the proposed project is consistent with the General Plan’s goals and objectives.

Special Counsel Leiter discussed the analysis done regarding biological resources and endangered butterflies.  She said there is general consensus that conservation efforts need to be stepped up now, before conditions reach a tipping point on San Bruno Mountain.  She added that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service will reanalyze and re-evaluate impacts of the project on butterfly species as part of its environmental review process.

Special Counsel Leiter reviewed the next steps in the City’s approval process and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s process.  She said the investigation of all environmental and conservation issues has been thorough and thoughtful, and the conclusion has been that the 2007 project has fewer impacts than the originally approved development.  She recommended approving the EIR addendum and allowing the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to complete its process.

Mayor Barnes reopened the public hearing and invited audience members to address the City Council.  He asked all speakers to limit their remarks to three minutes to allow enough time for everyone to be heard.

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, objected to limiting everyone’s remarks to three minutes.  He noted that even though the resolutions are being presented to the City Council for “preliminary” approval, approving them will end the CEQA process and result in final documents.  He said the Planning Commission spent about five meetings to review the project, and he urged the Council to pay attention to the biological evidence.

Brian Gaffney stated that the proposed development will destroy more endangered species and irreplaceable habitat.  He noted the evidence is clear there is no biological basis for the mitigation being proposed.

Mr. Gaffney argued that Resolution No. 2008-05 was not a “preliminary” approval because it completes the CEQA review process.  He noted the City is supposed to make a determination regarding consistency with the General Plan before the first discretionary approval, which is the action before the Council at this meeting.  He said CEQA requires an assessment of any adverse impacts on biological resources, and the biological reports indicate that more work needs to be done to adequately address this issue.  He recommended requiring a supplemental EIR rather than approving the proposed addendum.

Mr. Gaffney noted that the language in the resolutions the Council is being asked to approve was not reviewed by the Planning Commission in advance, and he questioned the legality of omitting this step.  Mr. Gaffney submitted a copy of the 2003 addendum for the Northeast Ridge development.

Daniel Cooper, San Bruno Mountain Watch, advised that Mountain Watch had filed a federal court action that day against Brookfield Homes for ongoing violations of the Clean Water Act, and he provided a copy to the City Attorney.

Mr. Cooper said the violations of the Clean Water Act pertain to discharge of pollutants.  He indicated that the Bay Area Regional Water Quality Board has only two inspectors, so enforcement is a major problem.  He urged the City to insist on a more thorough environmental review of the project.  He stated that the City is required by CEQA to look at stormwater and construction runoff as part of the EIR, and these topics have not been addressed.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, requested that the letter submitted by Mountain Watch be made part of the record in this matter.  Councilmembers indicated they had copies of a letter dated March 6, 2008.

Ms. O’Connell observed that the last-minute changes to the wording of the resolution appear to be an effort to circumvent public opinion and make the Council feel its action is not permanent.  She pointed out that granting “preliminary” and “conceptual” approval is a roundabout and deceptive way of approving the project.  She said the Planning Commission concluded the EIR addendum did not adequately address biological impacts.  She urged the Council to deny approval on that basis.

Amy Franklin, former Brisbane resident, said the City Council’s decision on this project will impact the Northeast Ridge for the next fifty to one hundred years.  She clarified that she was not necessarily opposed to development, but emphasized the need for careful consideration of the possible environmental impacts.  She expressed her opinion that it would be unwise to rely on government agencies to protect habitat and wildlife.

Ms. Franklin provided the Council with images of the Northeast Ridge showing burned areas near Callippe Hill.  She observed that wildfires can produce rapid changes in the environment, while the succession from forests to grassland takes place over long periods of time.  She recommended implementing a butterfly monitoring plan to recognize impacts on butterfly populations and habitat.

Kanji Nishijima, Brisbane, agreed with the comments made by previous speakers and objected to preliminary approval.  He observed that the staff seems biased in favor of the project, and he asked the City Council to listen to the concerns of the Planning Commission, the experts, and members of the community.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, reiterated his request that CM Waldo recuse himself from any decision on this matter because he had made up his mind without due process.  He questioned the accuracy of the City Attorney Toppel advice to the Council about development rights, and expressed his opinion that Mr. Toppel had behaved unethically.  Mr. Bouscal clarified that he was not against development, but wanted to make sure the project did not create harmful impacts.

Mr. Bouscal pointed out that the developer has not honored commitments made in 1982 regarding removal of eucalyptus trees and restoring native habitat.  He said that as a result, the land has become degraded because of the developer’s neglect, and the City has not done its duty to enforce the previous conditions of development.

Mr. Bouscal pointed out that the City Attorney and City staff are supposed to work for the community, not take away from the community.

Terry Maturo, Brisbane resident and Planning Commissioner, stated that she recused herself from participating in the Planning Commission’s deliberations on the project because she lived at the Northeast Ridge, but wanted to make some comments as a private citizen.  She said she was disturbed to hear some of the misrepresentations made about the Northeast Ridge.  She noted that Central Brisbane has experienced land shifting over the past several years, but there have been no landslides or geologic problems at the Northeast Ridge since she moved there.  Ms. Maturo reported hearing frogs frequently, especially in spring, and indicated that the Northeast Ridge has seasonal streams and riparian corridors.

Ms. Maturo acknowledged that the project called for construction on the hillside, and she pointed out that most of Brisbane was built this way.  She observed that the City had already approved a much larger project, and the issue before the City Council was whether the impacts of a smaller project would be greater than the impacts of the larger project.

Ms. Maturo noted that Northeast Ridge residents are bound by many restrictions regarding remodeling and modifications that do not apply to other areas of Brisbane.  She expressed her opinion that the City should grant the same property rights to everyone.  Ms. Maturo urged the City Council to approve the project and allow the development to move forward as proposed.

Robert Howard, Brisbane, stated that Brisbane needs to be concerned about the cumulative impacts from developments in other cities surrounding San Bruno Mountain.  He said construction at the Northeast Ridge, the Cow Palace, and other projects will exacerbate traffic congestion along Bayshore Boulevard. 

Mr. Howard pointed out that Ms. Maturo and other Northeast Ridge homeowners understood the restrictions when they purchased their property, and he objected to changing the conditions now.

Mr. Howard urged the Council to proceed slowly and conduct thorough studies of all issues before approving the project.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, requested that the City Council approve the resolutions and allow the project to move forward.  She said Ms. Leiter’s assessment of the project’s impacts was consistent with her own.  She observed that the City approved a larger project in 1989, and this reduced project will provide 20 more acres of undisturbed habitat and result in less environmental impact.  

Carolyn Parker, Brisbane, asked the City Council to require a new EIR.  She said she and other Northeast Ridge residents are paying money to protect butterfly habitat that Brookfield is trying to destroy.  She recommended a new EIR to better assess impacts of the proposed project.

Amy Franklin talked about her own research regarding butterfly populations.  She said the opinion issued by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service relies on old estimates.  She cited a statement indicating that butterfly populations on the Northeast Ridge have declined as development took place.

Ms. Franklin stated that she was surprised at some of the non-native landscaping plants being proposed for the development.  She urged the City to eliminate all eucalyptus species and encourage the developer to consider planting butterfly host plants in certain areas.

Terry O’Connell said that at the last meeting, she indicated that the presence of the high-voltage transmission line was one of the reasons the development was being shifted to a different site.  She asked again about the possibility of having PG&E move the line.

David Schooley observed that the HCP is contrary to the intent of the Rare and Endangered Species Act, which was established to protect wildlife rather than make tradeoffs with developers that allow further degradation of valuable habitat.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Waldo said that in response to Mr. Bouscal’s request that he recuse himself, he consulted with the City Attorney and identified a pertinent court case holding that councilmembers have a right to state their views on matters of community policy, and that discussion of issues with citizens is an appropriate activity.  CM Waldo indicated that he did not plan to recuse himself.

CM Conway proposed taking a brief break so City Attorney Toppel could review Mr. Gaffney’s letter and respond to some of his points.

At 8:53 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 9:00 p.m. and invited City Attorney Toppel’s comments.

City Attorney Toppel said he disagreed with most of the conclusions in Mr. Gaffney’s letter.  He acknowledged that “preliminary” and “conceptual” review were not part of CEQA terminology, and that final approval and certification of the EIR would take place later.  He stated that this is the same procedure the City followed in 1989.  He explained that the developer has already obtained certain rights under the 1989 Vested Tentative Map, and the City should not try to revoke those entitlements.

Special Counsel Leiter clarified the distinction between an initial project approval and the proposed addendum.

CM Conway noted that Mr. Cooper indicated that CEQA requires analysis of project impacts on greenhouse gas emissions, and he asked for more information on that point.  Judith Malamut, LSA Associates, said there are not yet any CEQA guidelines or thresholds for evaluating a project’s impacts on climate change.  She pointed out that the issues of energy usage and greenhouse gas emissions were studied and addressed in the 1982 EIR and the 1989 addendum.

City Attorney Toppel stated that the 2007 addendum looks at impacts resulting from changes in the project.  He added that the reductions in size, number of units, and grading, as well as energy conservation features, reduce the project’s environmental impacts.

Mayor Barnes asked about the sequence of approving the EIR addendum before the HCP amendment is approved.  Special Counsel Leiter responded that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service wanted to have a secure HCP funding source in place before approving the amendment.  She reiterated that the City is following the same process as it followed in 1989.

Mayor Barnes noted that Mr. Gaffney’s letter expresses concern that the resolutions before the City Council are different from what was reviewed by the Planning Commission, in violation of the Government Code.  City Attorney Toppel advised that the Planning Commission considered the project itself and made a recommendation, a process that has no bearing on the language in the resolutions presented to the City Council for approval.  

Mayor Barnes asked the staff to respond to Mr. Cooper’s comments that construction runoff and stormwater must be addressed by CEQA.  City Attorney Toppel stated that there are a number of requirements regarding runoff and stormwater that are part of the conditions for approval.  He advised that all issues required by CEQA have been considered.

Ms. Malamut noted that stormwater was addressed in the EIR as part of hydrology and water quality.  She said the project will have to comply with all requirements of the Regional Water Quality Control Board, all other applicable regulations, and the City’s conditions of approval.

CM Conway noted the analysis concludes that any stormwater impacts can be mitigated to less-than-significant levels, and Ms. Malamut confirmed that understanding.

Mayor Barnes asked about the possibility of moving the high-voltage transmission line over Callippe Hill.  Special Counsel Leiter explained that PG&E currently has an easement over Brookfield property for the high-tension wires, and PG&E may be unwilling to move them.  CM Conway observed that PG&E is not a signatory to the HCP.  Ms. Leiter said PG&E applies to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service on a regular basis for site permits.

CM Conway asked when the fire shown in Amy Franklin’s documents took place.  Ms. Franklin said the fire along Guadalupe Canyon occurred last June.  She noted there was another fire in late 2003 that was further back in the canyon, close to the Northeast Ridge.

CM Conway traced the history of the Northeast Ridge development and the steps that had taken place so far.  He noted that the process of reviewing the project led to the establishment of the Open Space and Ecology Committee and the creation of the City’s Open Space Plan.  He said he was pleased that the City has been able to acquire and manage so many open space parcels since then.

CM Conway indicated that after reviewing the project documents and environmental data, he was convinced that the proposed project was an improvement over what was originally proposed and would have fewer impacts.  He noted the size and number of units have been substantially reduced since the development was originally approved, resulting in less disturbance to the surrounding environment.  He recommended approving the project as revised.

CM Richardson expressed appreciation for the staff’s hard work on this project and the valuable input provided by members of the public.  She noted that although some people opposed the development, the City made commitments to the developer and issued approvals for a project that would not be as beneficial as the one proposed now.  Because of its reduced impacts, she said she agreed with the staff that an addendum to the EIR, rather than a whole new EIR, was appropriate in this case.

Mayor Barnes concurred with his colleagues that the revised project was preferable to the one originally approved.  He emphasized the importance of protecting the endangered species on San Bruno Mountain and avoiding disturbances to pristine areas.  He noted that this revised project preserves more habitat and provides a source of funding for future habitat management.  He expressed his opinion that denying all development on San Bruno Mountain at this point would be unwise and unrealistic.  Mayor Barnes enumerated the benefits of the proposed project for the City and supported approval without further delay.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt Resolution No. 2008-05 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-06 granting conceptual approval for a Modification to the Vesting Tentative Map (VTM-1-06), Planned Development Permit (PD-1-06), Design Permit (DP-3-06), and Grading Permit (EX-1-06) for Unit II, Neighborhood II, of the Northeast Ridge Residential Development (APN 005-005-510-20, - 030 & -040), subject to final approval to be granted at a later date
CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt Resolution No. 2008-06 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, clarified that he did not support taking away any rights from the developer.  He said City Attorney Toppel’s comparison with Half Moon Bay had no bearing on what was happening in Brisbane.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 9:43 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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